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October 21, 2009

From John Hoffmann
NEVER HAPPY:  During the work session for the October 12, 2009 Board of Alderman meeting Fred Meyland-Smith started by talking about changes he wished to make to the minutes.  This is not unusual as Fred can nitpick minutes. 

However he then wanted to change the Missouri Baptist Hospital Green Space bill concerning how the area to be used for the green space percentage would be defined.  He went on and on wanting to change a very simple easy to understand definition to a difficult one. However the bill was no longer a bill it was an ordinance.  It had passed and Fred had voted on it. Finally Mayor Dalton pointed out that the bill was not actually the minutes and was not eligible for change, but had been voted on at the last meeting and passed.           

$40,000 APPARENTLY NOT A BIG DEAL: Next we discussed a bill on first reading to appropriate $40,000 in funds for legal services.  I was the only one who wanted to know what we were spending the additional $40,000 on in the last quarter of 2009. 
Steve Fons snapped that we receive a copy of a monthly legal bill by the city attorney and prosecutor.  I responded that specifically there had to be some legal service that pushed us passed our budgeted amount and I wanted to know what it was. Mayor Dalton then asked city attorney Steve Garrett to prepare a memo reference the overrun and have it attached to the bill sent to the aldermen before the meeting. 
DEER:  City attorney Steve Garrett said the negotiations over the Deer Control contract was at the top of the list. He then mentioned some litigation including a matter involving the Architectural Review Board and “others”. 

NO ONE HAD BETTER LEAVE THIS ROOM CLAIMING…:  Fred Meyland-Smith didn’t say it once or twice he began chanting it.  “As chairman of the Deer Herd Management Program Implementation Task Force I want to say no one had better leave this room saying the $40,000 in additional legal fees is because of Deer Control.” 

No Fred but I’ll leave the room and say that the city attorney said deer control was the top reason of several for the $40,000 appropriation    
ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES 101:  A standard principle in avoiding fraud and mistakes and also uncovering fraud and mistakes is to occasionally change your auditing firms.  In front of us at the BOA meeting for a first reading was a bill to hire our current auditor for another three years.  No one could tell me how long we have had the auditing firm.  

I mentioned at the Board of Aldermen meeting that this was not good operating procedure and the common thread in the business and government circles was “to mix them (auditing firms) up” on a regular basis.

Alderman Phil Behnen said the Finance Commission talked about it and decided to give the current auditor another three years and then think about changing.  Of course the current auditor was the HIGH bidder.  

On Friday I found out we have been using the same company since 1996!!! Our finance director told me she had no problem with the other company that was second in process.  Many experts suggest changing auditors every three years.  We are not even changing auditors every three decades.  Under this bill our auditors will begin working in their third continuous decade.  

Unfortunately I will not be at the 10/26 meeting to vote against this.  I did send out an email to the other aldermen about this, for what it is worth.  

There were some immediate results as two members of the board contacted me and reported that they were now for changing auditors.  This included the sponsor of the bill Phil Behnen who wants to amend the bill to go with the other auditor. While Tim Welby wrote he wanted to stay with the current firm. 
To make maters worse on Monday I had a chat with the city’s finance director who mentioned that our current accountant is also the accountant for the fire district.  I dashed off another email ref this tidbit, only to find out it was false.  It did reinforce a rather valuable lesson when dealing with information from city hall staffers, verify and verify again.

(This time last year I caught a contractor for the Thornhill subdivision dumping debris in a creek they had just cut down elsewhere.  Craig Wilde, director of public works, came to the scene and claimed there was nothing the city could do as our ordinance did not cover dumping in creeks.  Well, the ordinance certainly did specifically mention creeks…causing me to refer to Craig as “Goose” for a while, because he was as full of it as a Christmas goose.  That entire incident and the city’s non action, led to subdivision leader who hired the contractor to claim that no dumping had occurred and the accusations were made up.)     

BEAUTIFICATION GRANT:  I failed to mention in the last newsletter that another beautification grant was awarded to one of the two subdivisions off of Takara Drive at the last meeting in September.  I normally vote against these (even if they are in Ward 2) if there was not funding in place and if it is not for the subdivision entrance. This project was for $1,200 for new trees well inside the subdivision.   
However one a subdivision trustee called and said when they made the presentation in April to the city Conservation Commission no one said anything about any issues, including how past Commissions voted against funding similar projects.  The longer I talked to her the more it became clear that no one bothered to tell her and others from her subdivision that there was no money funded for beautification grants at the time of their application (Since then $25,000 was appropriated). 
I felt sorry for her due to the fact the Conservation Commission routinely ignores its own votes and also often acts as if there is an unlimited amount of money for these grants    We do now have funding for these grants and I needed up voting for it only because I thought the trustees at Takara got jacked around by the Conversation Commission not being honest with them. 

 The Conservation Commission had been short handed and the likes of Mariette Palmer were more in control acting as if they were dishing out Monopoly money and not tax money for some of these questionable projects. 

Tim Welby voted against the grant because the trustees planted the trees before the grant was approved and David Karney also voted against it.      

PROMISES, PROMISES, I’M ALL THROUGH WITH PROMISES, PROMISES NOW (with apologies to Burt Bacharach & Hal David):   On Sunday October 11th I was driving north on Mason Road and noticed a couple from Mason Valley using the crosswalk from Queeny Park  to cross to the sidewalk that leads back to the entrance of Mason Valley.  However, tree limbs waiting to be picked up by the city were stacked high on the sidewalk all the way down to the Mason Valley subdivision entrance.   So the crosswalk to the park for Mason Valley residents was pretty much useless, as these people were forced to walk in the northbound lane of traffic on the always dangerous Mason Road.

I was immediately mad at myself.   For ten days I saw these limbs in front of this house and did not realize how they were blocking the crosswalk and sidewalk use until I saw people trying to cross the street. 

Over the weekend of October 10-11, I sent an email to the Director of Public Works Craig Wilde, City Administer John Copeland and cc’ed Mason Valley trustees about how unsafe this was and asking that our contractor be sent to remove the branches from the sidewalk first thing Monday. John Copeland wrote back that weekend saying he would “follow up with Craig.” 

Then on Monday morning I got this email from Craig:

  We will get it today.

Craig J. Wilde, P.E.
Guess what?  Nobody got it.  I drove home at 3pm and the sidewalk was still blocked.  At 4pm I was walking the dogs at Queeny and it was still blocked.  I called Craig and John. 30 minutes later I am at City Hall.  Craig said the contractor is gone for the day and there is nothing he can do about it.  He then asked me if I expected him to run out of city hall for every little thing. I told him perhaps if every little thing was coming from an alderman and the city administrator.  I added that he didn’t even need to leave the office…just make a phone call to the contractor at noon to see if the job had been done. 

TAKE OFF THE BLINDERS:  Since I am happy to praise city employees at Board of Aldermen meetings I thought it was proper to say when you are disappointed.  At the Board meeting on 10/12/09 I mentioned how stupid I am and everyone on the board is happy to attest to that…especially when I did not see the problem at the crosswalk until I saw people trying to use it.  I added that I have to think at least one of our police officers is smarter than me and would have seen it and reported it.  I was wrong.
HEY SOMETHING IS MISSING:  Each week the city hall staff prepares a packet that is delivered by the cops to the Aldermen, with the exception of me.  I pick mine up at City Hall because after 25-plus years as a police officer I learned that cops everywhere in the suburbs deliver these packets and they all hate it!

This last week when I picked up my packet something was missing.  Every week any article from the local media, such as the Post-Dispatch, West Magazine, West County Journal about Town and Country is copied and placed in the packet.  Well this week there were the stories from West Magazine about trash service, the Fall Festival and the City taking back control of Clayton Road.  

However the biggest newspaper article of the week (of the year) about T&C was missing.  The front page article about how hard it is to get a DWI conviction in T&C even when you are arrested for DWI 45 minutes after being placed on a two-year no-record probation for DWI (.246% BAC) and driving 100 MPH.           
THE ELEPHANT IN THE ROOM: Actually at the last Board of Alderman Meeting there was a white elephant in the room. Clearly everyone had read the Post Dispatch article and no one mentioned it during the work session.  At the regular board meeting there was not a line out of the door with people from MADD wanting to speak.  In fact just one person spoke and that was about flu precautions. 

On Monday October 19, I asked the police chief if person at the center of the article, Mr. John D. McGuire, with 5 DWIs and three bench warrants for his arrest for not appearing in court on new DWI cases had been arrested. He said he didn’t know. 

There were three letters to the editor of the Post on Tuesday concerning the DWI fiasco and members of the Town and Country court system.  

Judicial priority:Dangerous lawn art
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Judicial priority:

Dangerous lawn art

As co-founder of Mothers Against Dangerous Lawn Art, I was thrilled with the verdict in City of Ballwin v. Lewis Greenberg. Judge Lawrence Permuter found that artist Lewis Greenberg's work (an installment on his own property), which bespeaks the horrors of the Holocaust, is dangerous to trespassers and children ("Artist is ordered to clean up his yard," Oct. 9). 

Thankfully, the court saw the grave danger that lawn art is to living beings of every stripe and didn't credit any of the bogus First Amendment arguments regarding freedom of speech made in Mr. Greenberg's defense. The stories of injuries to people from dangerous lawn art are legion. It was obvious where any serious-minded court needed to come down on this case and on Mr. Greenberg. 
The prosecutor, Keith Cheung, focused his prosecutorial zeal against dangerous lawn art. MADLA couldn't be more pleased.

Mr. Cheung was instrumental in another recent story ("Dodging DWI convictions: A culture of cutting deals," Oct. 11). Mothers Against Drunk Driving finally got its overdue comeuppance as prosecutors and judges made sure that those who drive while intoxicated — even while extremely intoxicated, even while repeatedly and extremely intoxicated — can operate a 4,000-pound projectile on our public highways and byways without concern of being sidelined. Haven't we all had enough of MADD's incessant whining about the dangers of drunk driving? Drunk people do have to get around, don't they? 

Mr. Cheung and the judiciary have their priorities in the right places: dangerous lawn art. Kudos!

Julia Mariani — University City
Judicial wisdom

Within a few days of each other there were two regarding our judicial system that upset me. 

We learn that a Ballwin resident has been hounded for years by local prosecutors and judges for daring to express himself with his yard art. He was found guilty of littering on the theory that someone may fall on his structures and get hurt ("Artist is ordered to clean up his yard," Oct. 9). 

While taking neighborhood walks, I see equally dangerous mail boxes, picket fences, large boulders and huge holiday blow-up displays about which nothing is done.

While reading "Dodging DWI convictions: A culture of cutting deals" (Oct. 11), we learn the Keith Cheung, the same man who prosecuted the artist mentioned above, is giving free passes to repeat DWI offenders because he does not bother to check their backgrounds for past DWI offenses. He apparently doesn't see the irony.

Good judgment is a job requirement for judges. We need judges with enough wisdom to know the difference between dangerous offenders who cause real harm and harmless jesters who don't.

Joan Fromme — Florissant

Demand responsibility

Regarding "Dodging DWI convictions: A culture of cutting deals" (Oct. 11): Our court system is failing the St. Louis area because of the practice of allowing people to dodge convictions for driving under the influence.

It is very considerate for judges to allow these drunken drivers to keep DWI convictions off their records sometimes. But you can't change the hospital records when one of these drunks injures a child. 

My son was hit by a drunk driver who crossed the lanes and hit my son's car head-on. While the drunks continue to party and drink, people who have been hit by drunks serve the sentence of trying to recover from injuries.

The drunks should serve some time for the damage caused to their victims. Let's demand our courts be responsible.

Mary Barnard — Manchester
A SUGGESTION:  One former alderman wrote me and suggested there should be an aldermanic commission formed to try and stop this sort of DWI giveaways by our prosecutor and judge. On the face of it this appears to be a good idea, but the history of T&C commissions and task forces leads me to believe 10 years later the DWI Task Force would still be meeting with noting getting done.    

DO WHAT I SAY AND NOT AS I DO:  The only speaker before the meeting was Jeanne Zack, the manager of the Missouri Baptist Infection Prevention and Control. Jeanne spoke on lessening the spread of the H1N1 Flu.  One of her points was “Social Distancing.”  Some of the recommendations in dealing with employees showing flu like symptoms included “allowing people to work at home” and “Making it policy to stay at home if you are sick.”

Oddly enough two weeks earlier I had been asked to come to Missouri Baptist for a meeting with the consulting engineer and also a vice president of the hospital.  As I walked back to the administrative offices I passed three signs telling sick people who were not patients to leave the hospital.  It turns out the VP was SICK.  Coughing, sneezing, runny nose, watery eyes and appearing to have a fever!  Not only did the guy violate the signs in the hospital.  He violated Jeanne’s guidelines of social distancing, because later that night he showed up at the Board of Aldermen Work Session and the regular meeting, not only with his co-workers but with the public. 

QFL PART 2:  In 1999 the Wall Street Journal had a front page article about how a Minneapolis police officer driving a prisoner wagon was dispatched to a holiday parade to pick up a drunk who had been arrested.  When he was getting ready to leave his Ford van surge into a crowd watching the parade a killed a mother and her young daughter.  The accident was contributed to the officer accidentally stepping on the accelerator.  He denied he did this but was later fired. 

An investigator from the National Transportation and Highway Safety Administration also investigated the accident and ran tests on the Ford van.  He could not find a cause, until two years later when he was teaching a course and mentioned it only to have some highway patrol troopers tell him their Ford patrol cars could do the same thing. They took him out to a parking lot and proved it. It turned out when he ran the tests on the Ford police van he had not activated the flashing lights. The trooper’s cars all had the brake lights wired to flash anytime the emergency red and blue lights were turned on. 
He was able to determine that many police departments were wiring after-market products that would make the car’s brake lights flash.  The car’s regular tail lights were not good enough…cops wanted the brighter brake lights to flash. 

The problem was every time the modified device wired to the brake system would flash off, the car’s computer system thought the brakes were off even if you had your foot on the brakes.    

Also every time it flashed on, the car’s computer thought someone had their foot on the brake pedal even if they did not.  If the gear shift was accidentally hit, the car would go into gear without the driver’s foot on the brake pedal.  Normally you could not shift a Ford product into gear from park unless your foot is on the brake.  Not so if the Ford has the brake lights flashing on and off.

This WSJ article caused me to research the problem of police and fire departments adding too many extra flashing lights to vehicles for a lengthy feature article for a police management magazine. I interviewed experts at the National Institute of Technology and Standards, NHTSA, state police fleet managers, nationally known police tactics experts and many people with car manufacturers and makers of emergency lights and sirens.     

While talking to the manufacturer reps, twice people with two different companies used the term “QFL” when referring to suburban police departments from wealthy areas and volunteer fire departments. QFL it turned out was code between lighting salesmen for departments that were “Queer for Lights” buying more lights than they really needed.  (This is an industry’s term and not mine. I first mentioned this in an early newsletter when we bought the police chief a flashing license plate frame for his unmarked car.  We did this because the SPOILER on the back of his Chevy Impala may block someone’s view of the light bar in his rear window.  This of course caused me to raise the question, why does the police chief’s car or any police car have a spoiler on the trunk?)

In the article I pointed out that many people from Federal scientific and safety agencies to emergency equipment and vehicle manufacturers all said the same thing. 

First of all you can put too many lights on a vehicle with auxiliary lights actually making the primary lights difficult for motorists to see and locate the vehicle.  The other warning was DON’T MESS with vehicle’s brake systems including the brake lights. 

HOW DOES THIS RELATE TO TOWN AND COUNTRY?:  I am getting there.  I questioned about our last list of outstanding bills the purchase of more lights for police cars.   A staff member showed me where the police bought and installed
LED flashing lights on outside rearview mirrors that face out at a 45 degree angle to alert intersection traffic.

This type of light is okay on a police car without a light bar or a high profile 4x4 SUV.  However we now have these lights on Dodge Chargers that have the exact same type of light at the same angle in the light bar about 48 inches away.  In other words we are paying and installing duplicate lights that we all ready have.  Experts call this over-lighting.  I call it a waste of money. 

A staff member was showing me the emergency lighting installed on a couple of unmarked FORDS.  They included flashing lights next to the license plate plus the same lights in the rear window.  They ALSO INCLUDED FLASHING BRAKE LIGHTS!!!   I could not believe it.  The Town and Country Police were wiring cars with unnecessary after market parts that are dangerous. 

READ MORE:  If you are interested in reading the QFL Syndrome magazine article, it is posted on my website at http//johnhoffmann.net. 

READ EVEN MORE:  Also posted at johnhoffmann.net is an article I wrote for Washingtonian Magazine about writing traffic tickets on one of Washington’s busiest streets.   

NOVEMBER ELECTION…YOUR TAX DOLLARS BEING USED FOR A POLITICAL CAMPAIGN:     
The St. Louis County Municipal League has voted to endorse the referendum of the County smoking ban.

However they are taking a far more intrusive approach to the E-911 ballot issue which is a proposed new 1/10 cent sales tax.  They are actively campaigning for this tax, with the newly elected Missouri Municipal League president Mayor Gerry Welch of Webster Groves leading a the campaign for the tax.  Former T&C Mayor Skip Mange heads the committee for the tax.  Voting for better communication for the nice police officers and America’s heroes, the firefighters and EMTs, sounds great.

The proponents of the tax say how police and fire department can not talk to each other. This is only partially true, St. Louis County fire departments all have special Fire Ground radio channels to switch to while at a fire scene and they all can talk to each other.  However is firefighters respond from St. Louis or County firefighters go into St. Louis there are some problems.  A fire scene in Town and Country all the firefighters and EMTS can now talk to each other on the radio. 
The reason some police departments have trouble talking to each other is because departments have not installed existing mutual aid channels or switched to 800 MHZ systems. T&C had top of the line radio gear.  St. Louis County does not. 

 In the 1970s there was an open channel that we used routinely to talk to neighboring officers in St. Louis County.  The drawback to that was if the channel was being used for an emergency it was restricted to other agencies.  Even when I worked as a cop in the Kansas City area in the 1980s we had radio channels where we could talk to other departments. We had mutual aid channels and departments bordering Kansas City could switch to their frequency and talk in emergencies. 

HOWEVER, here are some problems with this sales tax.

First of all there is no sunset for the tax, once the new equipment and software is added and everyone can talk to each other on the radio and every car and truck has mobile data terminals, the tax goes on and on.  In the West County region there are areas with sales taxes higher than 8.5%. Pretty soon it will be like sales taxes you see now in Europe. 

Secondly there has been no specific list of exactly what the sales tax is paying for.  Improved police and fire communications!  The educational material being put out by the St. Louis County Municipal League committee is suspect at best. They claim there will be one county wide system that all the cities can use.  In Montgomery County Maryland, a county with a similar population to St. Louis County, such a system was put into place, but in Montgomery there were only four city police departments and the fire service was controlled by the county. Two of the police departments kept their pre-existing radio systems. 
The local campaign for the E-911 sales tax claims we are using World War II radio technology.  That is ridiculous.  This was the police communications technology in the St. Louis area in 1945:  The St. Louis Police Department dispatched calls to most of the officers in the County.  They would put the call out twice over the air and if you didn’t hear it…tough.  There was no talking back.  At some suburban police stations, officers drove by every 15 or 20 minutes and if there was a light on or a flag in the window it meant the officer had to stop as there was a call. In the city officers had to use call boxes on corners to telephone the station every 30 minutes to see if there was a call in their beat. Believe me and not the St. Louis County Municipal League or Skip… the police in 1960 were no longer using World War II era communications technology and they certainly are not now.      
Skip’s campaign claims a police officer or firefighter could be at an incident and see St. Johns Hospital or Missouri Baptist and not be able to talk to them.  Well, that isn’t exactly true.  Take out your cell phone and call them, the technology is there now and isn’t costing me any more sales taxes.   

WE ARE ALREADY BEING TAXED FOR 9-1-1:  ALSO as typical here in the Show-Me-State we are last to get on board.  Public Safety communications is something that should be paid for out of general funds as it is the backbone of police and fire services.  You and I are already charged a 9-1-1 tax on our land line phone bill.  Missouri has some of the highest taxes on cellular telephones in the country.  Cities are just receiving the cell phone tax money this year after a prolonged court battle over the taxes. The cities and county can pool this exiting tax revenue and put it toward building a new communication system.  This is something my existing cell phone taxes should be used for and not using cell phone taxes for general revenue issues! 

I served on a county wide police committee in Maryland in 1995 about upgrading communication systems.  The FCC was pushing Public Safety agencies 15 years ago to upgrade communications.  Where was St. Louis County then? After 9-11-2001 the Feds were doling out grants under the label of Homeland Security.  Why wasn’t this problem fixed then?      
GREED:  It seems as if the area local and county governments can address this problem easily by earmarking current cell phone taxes to it and or with bond issues. Do we really need another sales tax that will be around for the rest of our lives?   
IF YOU ARE INTERESTED…I plan to vote for the smoking ban and against the 9-1-1 sales tax.      

THE WEATHER BALLOONS OF VERIZON:  Over the last 18 months I made several complaints with the St. Louis County Code Enforcement inspectors concerning illegal signs, often as many as 20 of them that would pop up in front of Godekers on Manchester Road. I would snap photos and mail those along with my written complaint.  I did this to protect our merchants in the Manchester Meadows shopping center, where our stupid sign ordinances and the landlord’s reluctance to obtain variances for bigger signs by the street are hurting our merchants. Then you add to that illegal signs across the street by competitors our businesses are not on an even playing field.  

But in fairness, when Verizon Wireless moved into the old Boston Market building and started flying 24-foot high balloons with pennants I had to ask for the city to enforce our code prohibiting balloons and pennants.  Our current code enforcement officer went there and spoke with the manager telling him the balloons and pennants were illegal.  He was told they would no longer use them.

Two weekends later they are flying the balloon and pennants again.  I am a Verizon customer so I stop by the store. I am told by Shawn, who has been an assistant manager there for six days, that he was told he could use the balloon and pennants on the weekends. (Our city code is only in effect for five-days a week, apparently according to Shawn on the weekend you can violate the hell out of it.)  I asked him what city official told him that and he admitted that it was someone with Verizon.   (I have not eliminated the possibility that Shawn was making up all of this.)
I photographed the balloon and pennants and forward the information to our code enforcement officer. 

On Monday I was at City Hall and spoke with the code officer.  He said that he wrote a report about the violation after talking to the manager, but did not send Verizon a letter so he will now send them a warning letter.  YIKES!  Next when they violate the ordinance we will send them a WARNING TELEGRAM…no wait I don’t think they deliver telegrams anymore. 
I asked him if he had a citation book.  He said he did.  I asked if he didn’t think perhaps they should be given a citation after he personally warned them.  I explained that having supervised code enforcement as a police official and later as a government regulator, businesses are given a warning when they obtain a license and have an opportunity to check sign ordinances.  Then they are given an in-person warning. Now it is time for a citation. Many businesses will continue to violate local laws if all they get are repeated warnings. A citation and a small cash fine let them know they have to obey the local laws.   

The reasons for being tough are many:

1)  It is important to keep Manchester Road from looking junky and ratty.  It is up to every local government to make sure local signage laws are obeyed.  Otherwise you allow the appearance of the shopping areas to deteriorate.  This does not mean we should not allow attractive larger signs to go up, but not flags, pennants and balloons.  
2)    You have to defend your local laws.  If you let certain businesses openly violate part of your code you weaken the code in general. 
3)  You have to be fair to the other businesses that obey the local law.  It is completely unfair to ignore someone who violates your laws while the rest of the business community remains in compliance. 

4)  When I ran the unit that enforced transportation laws in Maryland, taxi drivers would always ask for a warning when they were being cited.  I told them that when they applied for a taxi Driver’s License, we gave them the rule book and then we gave then a 100-question test on the rules.  Those were the two warnings they got to follow the rules.  Verizon got a visit and a warning from a local enforcement agent…that is all the warnings they deserve. 

SMOKING BANS PROTECT NON-SMOKERS’ HEARTS: At least according to a report by the Institute of Medicine.  Here is the link to the USA Today article:
http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/2009-10-15-smoking-ban_N.htm
I CAN SEE CLEARLY NOW:  Thanks to the hard work of Mr. Broderick and Mr. Olsen the honeysuckle removal at Longview Park has been amazing.  You can now stand on the outer paved trail next to Mason Ridge Road and actually see the pond located 700 feet away.  This spring you could not see 10 feet into the woods. 

Matt Broderick also has done a great job at Drace Park having overcome several obstacles.  First the city’s contractor Ideal Landscape keep mowing down the prairie grass he kept trying to grow on the south side of the park.  Next when the wildflowers started to bloom, Ideal sprayed them with weed killer.  One man’s wild flower is apparently another’s weed.  By October the prairie grass was tall and new wildflowers had been seeded.  Also look for new wildflowers in Longview next spring. 

VACATION:  Just like last year I will miss a Board of Alderman meeting at the end of October.  And just like in 2008, I will send a check to the city refunding what they would normally pay me to attend the meeting. 
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